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18.08.2017 Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 

 

OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 
 
Minutes of the proceedings at a meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee held in 
the Bindloss Room, Kendal Town Hall, on Friday, 18 August 2017, at 2.00 p.m. 
 

Present 
 

Councillors 
 

Dyan Jones (Chairman) 
  
 

Norman Bishop-Rowe 
Anne Hall 

 

Eric Morrell 
Vivienne Rees 

 

Mark Wilson 
 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Andrew Butcher, Brian Cooper 
and Nick Cotton. 
 

Officers 
 

Hardeep Burnley Principal Food, Licensing and Safety Officer 

John Davies Performance and Risk Officer 

Jason Habbershon Committee Services/Scrutiny Officer 

Dan Hudson Development Strategy and Housing Manager 

Damian Law Principal Development Plans Officer 

Alastair McNeill Development Plans Manager 

Simon McVey Assistant Director Performance and Innovation 

David Sykes Director People and Places 

Lorayne Woodend Development Strategy Delivery Officer 

 
Also in attendance were Councillors Jonathan Brook (Deputy Leader and Housing and 
Innovation Portfolio Holder) and Graham Vincent (Economy and Assets Portfolio Holder), 
and Derek Jones (Greenwich Leisure Limited). 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Giles Archibald (Leader and 
Finance Portfolio Holder) and Brenda Gray (Council Organisation and People Portfolio 
Holder). 
 

O&S/14 MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED – That the Chairman be authorised to sign, as a correct record, the minutes 
of the meeting of the Committee held on 14 July 2017. 
 

O&S/15 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
RESOLVED – That it be noted that no declarations of interest were raised. 
 

O&S/16 DECLARATION OF THE PARTY WHIP  
 
RESOLVED – That it be noted that no declarations of the party whip were raised. 
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O&S/17 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 - EXCLUDED ITEMS  
 
RESOLVED – That it be noted that there are no excluded items on the agenda. 
 

O&S/18 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  
 
RESOLVED – That it be noted that there was no public participation in respect of this 
meeting. 
 

O&S/19 WORK PROGRAMME AND FORWARD PLAN  
 
The Chairman introduced the latest versions of the Forward Plan and the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee’s Work Programme. 
 
In response to a query, the Committee Services/Scrutiny Officer explained that there 
would be a slight delay in the completion of the work of the Older Persons’ Housing 
Strategy Task and Finish Group, but that this was not expected to impact on the overall 
timetable for the wider review of the strategy. 
 
A broader concern was raised regarding the potential for an increased number of delays 
to Council work due to the changes made through the implementation of Customer 
Connect. The Director People and Places reassured the Committee that these concerns 
were recognised and that Members were informed of any potential delays in meeting 
target dates. 
 
RESOLVED – That 
 
(1) the latest Forward Plan be received; and 
 
(2) the Committee’s current Work Programme be noted. 
 

O&S/20 SOUTH LAKELAND LEISURE PARTNERSHIP  
 
The Principal Food, Licensing and Safety Officer presented a report which provided 
Members with an update on the current projects and future developments of the South 
Lakeland Leisure Partnership. 
 
Members highlighted the lack of leisure service availability in rural areas, and the 
difficulties that residents in these areas could face in accessing services. It was queried 
whether projects organised by local parish councils and community groups could be 
supported by the Council’s leisure provider. Derek Jones, Greenwich Leisure Limited 
(GLL), made reference to a number of rural schemes organised or supported by GLL that 
were currently underway, but agreed that more needed to be done to support people in 
less urban locations. He explained that GLL’s role was to help local communities to set up 
projects, with a view to these schemes becoming sustainable under the community’s 
management. The Principal Food, Licensing and Safety Officer highlighted the work 
carried out in partnership with general practitioners (GPs) and voluntary organisations as 
other ways in which services could be provided for residents in rural areas. 
 
During a discussion on the work between the South Lakeland Leisure Partnership and 
Cumbria County Council, it was confirmed that co-ordination between the organisations 
was important. It was hoped that partnership working with the County Council, and more 
widely, would develop even further as the Leisure Partnership’s work continued. 
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Members felt that more regular information on the work of the South Lakeland Leisure 
Partnership would be beneficial, and requested that further presentations be made to the 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee. The possibility of an access point for councillors to 
view the partnership updates was also suggested. Derek Jones explained that regular 
reports were provided to officers and suggested that some of this information could also 
be forwarded on to councillors. The Committee also emphasised importance of 
communicating with communities across the district. 
 
The success of community-based activities and games was highlighted by the Committee. 
It was queried whether GLL could provide local community groups with a list of activities 
and the equipment required to would allow them to run gentle exercise classes. 
 
The latest SWIM SAFE figures were requested. Derek Jones explained that the final 
figures were still being collated but that participation continued to increase each year. The 
figure for the total number of participants to date was expected the following week. It was 
queried how many of the participants in SWIM SAFE were from Ulverston, and Derek 
undertook to provide Members with that information following the meeting. 
 
Attention was drawn to the key performance indicators contained within Appendix 2 to the 
report. The Committee queried how these targets had been devised, and whether these 
targets were stretched as and when they were met. The Director People and Places 
explained that the targets and business strategy were reviewed at each meeting of the 
South Lakeland Leisure Partnership Board and that this provided a mix of both targets 
and activities with which to consider the progress made. Derek Jones explained that the 
performance indicators within the “Better Communities” area currently contained no 
targets as the recent change in management of the contract from North Country Leisure to 
GLL meant that much of the information captured within this section was not directly 
comparable. After a year’s worth of information had been collected under GLL 
management, targets would be introduced. He added that targets within the “Better 
Service” area were based upon national standards, whilst those within the “Better 
Business” section had been created with the financial terms of the Leisure Services 
Contract in mind. 
 
Information was requested on the effect of the recent announcement by GSK regarding 
the future of its site in Ulverston. The Director People and Places echoed the 
disappointment of Members, but explained that the process of developing the plans for 
leisure facilities in Ulverston continued, including discussions with GSK regarding the 
future of the Ulverston leisure plans. 
 
Recent open air swimming sessions held in Coniston were raised by a Member as an 
example of a community-led scheme which would benefit from the involvement of the 
Council and GLL. 
 
In response to a query, Derek Jones explained that GLL’s work with GPs had been less 
successful than hoped, but that the organisation continued to work closely with a number 
of clinical experts across a variety of different fields. 
 
RESOLVED – That 
 
(1) the report be received and endorsed; and 
 
(2) the contribution made through the South Lakeland Leisure Partnership to 
progressing the aims of the South Lakeland Health and Wellbeing Strategy 2014-2019 
and the South Lakeland District Council Indoor Leisure Facilities Strategy 2016-2025 be 
noted. 
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O&S/21 DRAFT DEVELOPMENT PLAN DOCUMENTS: DEVELOPMENT MANAGEMENT 
POLICIES AND ARNSIDE/SILVERDALE AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL 
BEAUTY  
 
The Development Plans Manager presented the draft Development Plan Documents 
(DPDs) for Development Management Policies and the Arnside and Silverdale Area of 
Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB). The Overview and Scrutiny Committee had 
previously commented on the DPDs at its meeting in February 2017 following earlier 
consultations (O&S/63 (2016/17) refers). 
 
Attention was drawn to the strengthening of the Policy DM6 on Flood Risk and 
Sustainable Drainage which had taken place following the earlier comments from the 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee. The Development Plans Manager confirmed that 
further conversations had taken place with the North East Kendal Flood Action Group as 
requested by the Committee in February. Additional requirements for 5% of dwellings on 
sites over 40 units to meet wheelchair adaptable standards, and for the provision of a 
‘fibre to the premises’ connection to dwellings on sites over 30 units were also highlighted. 
 
Although concerns from those within the construction industry remained in some areas, 
particularly with regard to the proposed design standard requirements, the Development 
Plans Manager explained that a viability study was currently underway. Early results had 
suggested that the policies would not impact on viability such that there would be a need 
for any further changes to the documents. The final stage results of the study would be 
reported to Cabinet and Council when they considered the DPDs at their meetings in 
September and October respectively. 
 
The Development Strategy Delivery Officer provided an update on the changes which had 
been made to the Arnside and Silverdale AONB DPD following previous consideration by 
the Committee. The amendments had primarily concerned the proposed sites in response 
to comments raised during the consultation periods. Other minor alterations had been 
made to aid clarity or presentation of the document, and no other substantive changes 
had been required. 
 
Members asked for information on the next steps in the process of adopting the two 
DPDs. Having provided an outline of the process, the Development Strategy and Housing 
Manager explained that officers were confident that the documents and proposals 
contained within them were sound and that, should they be approved by Council in 
October, the DPDs would be published and submitted for independent examination prior 
to adoption. 
 
The importance of ensuring that the policies were enforced following adoption was 
emphasised by the Committee, particularly with regard to issues of flood risk and the 
retention of local distinctiveness. 
 
The Committee thanked officers for their work in producing the DPDs and complimented 
the thoroughness of the covering report. 
 
RESOLVED – That 
 
(1) the report be noted; and 
 
(2) subject to any minor changes and corrections agreed with the Portfolio Holder, 
Cabinet be recommended to support the publication of the revised drafts of the 
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Development Management Policies Development Plan Document and the Arnside and 
Silverdale Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Development Plan Document for final 
statutory consultation. 
 

O&S/22 COUNCIL PLAN PERFORMANCE MONITORING QUARTER 1 2017/18 AND HOUSING 
AND INNOVATION PORTFOLIO  
 
The Performance and Risk Officer introduced the Council Plan Performance Monitoring 
report for quarter one of 2017/18. The report highlighted areas of significantly good or 
poor performance relating to the measures of success set out in the current Council Plan.  
The report also included the latest Strategic Risk Register and benchmarking information 
using the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy’s Nearest Neighbours 
Model. Appendix 2 to the report contained the annual update report from the Housing and 
Innovation Portfolio Holder, Councillor Jonathan Brook. 
 
During a discussion on the issue of homelessness, a briefing session for Members on the 
Council’s Homelessness Strategy was requested. The Housing and Innovation Portfolio 
Holder agreed that a session would be useful and agreed to speak to the relevant officers. 
The Portfolio Holder explained that although the number of people accessing the 
Council’s Housing Options service was increasing, this reflected a national trend and was 
not a problem faced by South Lakeland alone. He also made reference to the additional 
demands which would be placed on the Housing Options Team following the 
implementation of the Homelessness Reduction Act 2017. 
 
A discussion on the issues of low wages and an increase in part-time work took place. 
Members recognised that part-time work could provide benefits for both employers and 
employees, however it was felt overall that an increase in full-time work was vital to 
furthering the economy of the area. It was proposed that an increase in business support 
would be beneficial, particularly if there was to be a greater number of small businesses 
within South Lakeland. The adoption of the real Living Wage for Council employees and 
its contractors was also suggested. 
 
The Economy and Assets Portfolio Holder reported that the area was producing more 
skilled people than the national average, but that many of these individuals subsequently 
left the district. Despite this, he felt that many people who had left South Lakeland, for 
example to go to university, looked for opportunities to return to the area once they had 
become more settled in their careers. He also highlighted the market profile of South 
Lakeland, which indicated that the number of professional and skilled jobs had increased 
from 37% to 41%, while the number of people in semi-skilled jobs had reduced by 
approximately 6%. 
 
Concern was expressed at the reduction in the number of people aged under 45 who 
were living and working in South Lakeland, with particular focus given the 7% reduction in 
the number of children living in the area aged 0-14 years compared to the 6% increase 
nationally. 
 
It was queried whether the availability of national economic grants took into account the 
number of people of exceptional wealth within the area and, if not, whether this could 
potentially reduce the availability of such funding to South Lakeland. 
 
The problems faced by communities with large proportions of second homes, particularly 
within the National Parks, was recognised by the Housing and Innovation Portfolio Holder. 
He explained that sustainability of communities was a priority for both the Council and the 
Lake District National Park Authority (LDNPA) . 
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Encouraging employment and retention of trade were highlighted as important areas for 
the Council to increase its focus moving forward. 
 
The recent progress in joint working on economic development initiatives with Barrow 
Borough Council and Lancaster City Council was provided an example of ways in which 
the Council was seeking to work differently with a variety of different partners. 
 
The Committee reiterated the need for greater partnership working with the LDNPA, 
particularly in regard to the provision of housing in the area. Members felt that greater 
consideration should be given to an individual’s previous time within the area as part of 
the LDNPA’s definition of local people for the purposes of local occupancy. Reference 
was made to the link between greater future employment opportunities in the area and the 
standards of excellence which would be furthered through the Lake District’s World 
Heritage Site inscription. Both the Housing and Innovation Portfolio Holder and the 
Director People and Places reiterated the Council’s commitment to working closely with 
the National Park Authorities and emphasised that both officers and the Cabinet gave 
regular consideration to improving the joined-up working approaches of the Council. 
 
Following a query regarding Risk 12 (Health and Safety management of contracts) of the 
Strategic Risk Register, the Director People and Places emphasised the importance of 
developing a strong health and safety culture and set out the progress made by the 
Council. He explained that the current position of this risk had been kept above the line of 
tolerance in order to ensure that regular quarterly reviewing continued. 
 
Members asked whether parish councils were feeding enough information through to 
SLDC, particularly with regard to documents such as the Local Plan Core Strategy and 
Council Plan. It was also proposed that both South Lakeland and Cumbria more widely 
would benefit from greater co-operation, for example through MPs and businesses in the 
county speaking to Government together. The Housing and Innovation Portfolio Holder 
suggested that councillors should act as advocates for the district when speaking to parish 
and town councils in the area and had a role in encouraging greater community 
involvement. He asked whether more could be done to equip Members for this aspect of 
their role. 
 
Members discussed the role of the Local Enterprise Partnership. The Economy and Asset 
Portfolio Holder expressed his desire to see South Lakeland work more closely with 
Greater Manchester and the Northern Powerhouse. He suggested that South Lakeland 
had a lot to offer the Northern Powerhouse and that officers were working continually to 
improve the district’s position. He also referred to the Craven and South Lakeland District 
Councils’ Great Places project and the development of both the creative and rural 
economies in the two districts. 
 
The impact of empty homes was discussed. The need to be proactive in addressing the 
issues of vacant or second homes was emphasised, and it was queried whether Cabinet 
could consider making the Council Plan’s target for reducing empty properties more 
ambitious. 
 
An additional recommendation was proposed regarding the importance of partnership 
working in driving economic development. It was suggested that Cumbria suffered from 
fragmentation in its approaches, and that greater cohesion was needed. It was proposed 
that Cabinet be asked to consider any reasonable partnership arrangements which would 
further economic development in the future. 
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The Committee thanked the Performance and Risk Officer for his work in putting together 
the report. They also recognised the importance of, and gave their support to, the 
proposed recommendations contained throughout the covering report. Particular 
emphasis was placed on the recommendations regarding transport and infrastructure 
issues, empty homes and domestic abuse. 
 
RESOLVED – That  
 
(1) the following be noted:- 
 
 (a) the Summary of Performance as detailed in the report; 
 
 (b) the detailed risks information contained within Appendix1 to the report; 
 
 (c) the Portfolio Holder report contained within Appendix 2 to the report; and 
 
 (d) the benchmarking information contained within Appendix 3; 
 
(2) the “potential recommendations”, set out between paragraphs 3.5.7 and 3.8.0 of 
the report, be noted; and 
 
(3) the following additional recommendations be made to Cabinet:- 
  
 (a) further evidence for reducing vacant properties and second homes be 

provided to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, and consideration be given to 
increasing the Council’s target for reducing empty homes; and 

 
 (b) to further greater cohesion for South Lakeland, consideration be given to 

any reasonable partnership arrangements which are likely to further the economic 
benefits of the area.  

 

O&S/23 CUMBRIA HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE UPDATE  
 
Councillor Vivienne Rees confirmed that progress had been made against the 
recommendation made by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee at its last meeting 
regarding the arrangement of a Member briefing on the problems and progress made 
against the new Sustainable Transformation Plans and Integrated Care Communities 
(O&S/12). All Members would be informed once a date had been agreed. 
 
 
 
 
 
The meeting ended at 4.25 p.m. 


